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Editor's Message

What Will Tomorrow Bring

Paul Edwards

I suppose that all of us have points in our lives that are landmarks. They are places where we take stock not only of where we each of us are but also where life is. One of those landmarks for me was the year 2005 when my wife Gayle died of leuchemia. I look back to what she did and what we did and I, whether I like it or not, compare where we were to where we are and try to imagine her here and now. In the dozen or so years since her death, a lot has changed where reading is concerned. Gayle was an avid braille lite user and read more books than most people I know. Virtually all the books she read were on cassette of fond memory and she read some books from webBraille that I had the "privelege" of downloading for her.

Now, in just a dozen years, the whole landscape for reading has changed. It is amazing to me how completely the old has been swept away. I am not sure what Gayle would have made of the abundance of options we have now. I know she would have been delighted with all the choice that's out there and I think she would have been a huge kindle and audible fan. She would have loved cartridges and sd cards and I would have had a lot more "priveleges" of making her ready to travel with an adequate supply of books. Because so much has changed in the last just more than a decade, I find myself wondering what lies ahead for us.

This very year we will see the arrival of an affordable braille display. Within a very few years we can expect to see an NLS talking book player that will allow us to download directly to it. We may also see NLS starting to create synthetic speech ghersions of some stuff. The Iphone 7 already allows us to store up to 256 gigabytes of information which enables us to carry a pretty hefty library in our pockets. Considering that, it is likely that, within a very few years, storage will be smaller in size and much larger in capacity. How far away are we from a time when we will store virtually everything in the cloud and be able to access it from anywhere at any time seamlessly, immediately and for free?

On my iphone now I listen to the radio, watch tv, play movies, read books and newspapers and so much more, all with a single device. Oh, I make phone calls too!

During the election campaign I received a series of calls from a company doing surveys that used a male synthetic voice that took me a good five minutes to recognize as artificial and, frankly, it was only when I tricked it with something I said that I was sure. That suggests to me that, within the next few years, prosody and expression will make many synthetic voices almost as comfortable to listen to as human readers are now. With the emergence of Siri and Alexa we are getting closer to the point where we may well keep the books we are reading in the cloud and have them read through a variety of  devices not primarily identified as book readers either using synthetic or human readers. The voices available on Voice Dream for IOS devices are already pretty amazing and each year they seem to get better. We are already doing quite a lot of reading using the voices on our phones and I see nothing that will slow that trend down.

What has happened in the last twelve years didn't just occur, though. Change was driven by us. We insisted there was a better way than cassettes. We demanded that Apple make accessibility a priority. We continue to put pressure on microsoft to create a truly accessible operating system without which reading would not really be much of an option. If we want progress to continue, we have to think about what we want and then advocate until we get it!

There are still digital rights management systems for ebooks that we can't use even though the law says we should be able to do so. It was only two years ago that Microsoft released an operating system that was virtually unusable for mobile devices. Only after we made it clear that we were not prepared to be treated this way any more did we begin to see the progress we are seeing with Microsoft and Google and Amazon.

It will be up to us to be sure that progress continues to happen. Library Users of America has some hard decisions to make over the next few years. Public libraries are not taking nearly as much notice of people with disabilities as they used to. This is partially because we are not tending to go to them and ask to be included. In the first budget of the current administration, there are huge cuts in the area of the arts and, unless we join with others, libraries themselves may well begin to disappear. We are seeing subregional libraries associated with the National Library Service going away in droves. We are seeing special programs in public libraries cut as budgets for public libraries shrink at state and local levels. We are a part of the infrastructure of literacy in this country and, if the larger component of that literacy is at risk, our tiny portion is equally under threat. The first budget cuts the National Endowment for the Arts, the Public Broadcasting System and libraries.

Luckily, this is just an indication of what the White House wants and has not yet undergone Congressional review. The future can see huge steps forward but it also has the potential to see the needs of people with disabilities become more and more marginalized as our country's direction is changed. 

Slightly more than a decade ago, Gayle experienced literacy in ways that have virtually all gone away or changed out of all recognition. When the next decade is over, will we see changes as profound and exciting as we have just seen? I don't know. What I do know is that our work is not nearly done! We have to decide what we want and we have to advocate until we get it. We cannot assume that all will be well. We have to set our expectations for the future high and then work to make sure those expectations are met. That's what LUA is all about. We are the group that must gaze into our crystal balls and see where we want to be a decade from now and find the will and the advocacy to be sure we get there!

With Choice Comes Challenge

By

Brian Charlson

LUA President

Over the past couple of years, it has been my privilege to speak at a number of library-related conferences. Most of these conferences have been for non-blindness specific libraries such as the American Library Association, the Public Library Association, the New England Library Association, the Michigan Library Association and coming up this April, the Texas Library Association. At each of these conferences my topic has been access to books and periodicals for those library patrons who are blind or have low vision. 

In addition to speaking with them about the National Library Service for the Blind and Physically Handicapped, I also spoke of Learning Ally and Book Share. The bulk of my time, however, was spent explaining and demonstrating how blind and visually impaired people can access eBooks on both specialty and mainstream devices such as the Victor Reader Stream, the IPhone, Android phones, Fire tablets and the like. Always there is the intent that they leave with an understanding of how they can and should be prepared to assist their patrons who are blind or have low vision to access the services they provide to others. 

Each time I attend one of these conferences, I make a point to use some of my return flight time jotting down my impressions of the conference and how I might do better next time. When returning from Lansing Michigan, it came to me that I had been turning all of my attention to what librarians should do to accommodate their blind and visually impaired patrons. I realized that I had been neglecting the other side of the equation; what should the blind or visually impaired library patron be doing to make accessibility happen?

Sitting here at my desk, I have access to this Windows-based laptop; my MacBook Pro; my Amazon Fire Tablet, my IPhone 7, my Amazon Dot, and my Victor Reader Stream. Because I am totally blind, I do this either by way of speech with JAWS, Voiceover or some other speech synthesis system, and, in some cases, through braille with my Braille Edge 40. 

While it is reasonable to expect my local librarian to have some idea as to how these devices work, I have some level of responsibility for knowing how my device works. I am the end user and will, in all likelihood, have many hours of experience using it to do other things than reading a book I accessed by way of my public library. I should be able to assist the librarian in making things work by knowing where the documentation to my device can be found and accessed. I should also be able to retrieve any user names and passwords I might need. These kinds of things are my responsibility, not something I can blame others for when I or my librarian needs them. 

With so many ways to read a book, it becomes increasingly necessary that we really know how to use our devices and, if necessary, keep notes on seldom used features.

We have never had so many choices in where we can go to get a book, or for that matter, so many ways to read them. Let's agree to take full advantage of our newly accessible treasure of words and meet our librarians halfway. Together we can make it happen!

BECOME A LIFE-LONG LUA SUPPORTER

Paul Edwards

I don't know if you are like me. If you are, trying to remember to pay all your membership dues every year is a trial, to say the least. A few years ago, I solved that problem where LUA is concerned by choosing to become a life member.

I did so because I care very much about libraries and about being sure that LUA is there to continue to advocate so that the reading options for print-disabled people expand! When I began to look at what it would take to never have to deal with paying membership for LUA again, I was pleasantly surprised. At least for the next year, a life membership in LUA only costs $150.00. With inflation, there is every possibility that LUA will raise its dues and, in the next couple of years, we may even change the cost of life membership. So my advice to those of you who can consider it is to strike while the iron is hot and before the cost changes. You can show your support and end your membership blues every year by sending a check to our treasurer, Adam Ruschival. His address is 148 Vernon Ave. Louisville, KY 40206. 

His phone number is (502) 897-1472. We can take a credit card number if you want to call and pay that way. We would love to be able to make you a part of LUA as long as you live. Join me! Books and reading need you and so does LUA!

Zealandia, Books And The Marrakesh Treaty

Judy Wilkinson

The Zealandia Part

Anyone who has travelled knows that what you think will turn out to be a highpoint sometimes isn't, and what you never thought would be an amazing experience, often is!

Our trip to New Zealand last year illustrates. On a gorgeous March morning, I eagerly anticipated our day hiking the famous Queen Charlotte's Trek at the top of New Zealand's South Island. By ferry, one can enter and exit this multi-day hike depending on skill level. We had selected one of the easier routes. But instead of glorious vistas for my sighted companion, and the smell of flowers and the sea for me, because the route was somewhat inland and fairly flat, no vistas; no smells other than dusty road. (Never mind that for the first hour we were hiking in the wrong direction until Marg realized the ocean was on the wrong side!) Suffice to say the day was mostly a slog up and down small hills; over rocks; around roots; and in the end, we still missed the last ferry back to Pycton and had to hire a private boat.

On the other hand, a visit to the famous  Zealandia gardens and museum near New Zealand's capital Wellington, provided one of our most wonderful adventures.

Grouped in the museum's foyer, my husband Steve, our sighted companion Marg and I were dithering about what to do, when a young docent approached us saying he had a few minutes and would we like to have him escort us up through the valley? And so we spent the next hour-plus with Kerry Donovan-Brown.

He showed us various plants, including one which had holes in it from insects. As more holes developed, the plant created more resistant toxins so when New Zealand's native Maori wanted a very strong medicinal plant for serious wounds, they looked for the leaves with the most holes.

The bushman's "friend" (a broad soft leaf) was so named for its use as toilet paper; (also to wrap babies in).

He showed us a flax tree where the flax are like rods or wands around a central trunk with blooms at the top. It is a strong flax only chiefs could use, and so the Maori created their "pa" or villages near those groves. Next he brought a dead kiwi chick to show us. She was so soft; he said birds liked kiwi feathers for their nests.

Then he proposed a great treat: we could touch a living tuatara, the reptile symbol of New Zealand. Tuahane (little sister of an older brother) had been out once today, but he was sure he could get permission to show her to us. While waiting to meet her, we visited Birdsong Alley where the push of various buttons allowed us to hear different native birds. How thrilling when one of the birds we "played" answered us for real from the garden beyond.

Kerry's colleague Sue held Tuahane while Kerry guided our fingertips along her flank, her long tail, her delicate spiney dinosaur-like back and head; her tiny claws.

The Book Part

Near the end of our time with Kerry, we asked him questions. Did he know any blind people? Yes indeed! He lives in a "granny flat" (it means what you think) with Paul Gibson and his wife. We discovered later that Paul is the Disability Rights Commissioner on New Zealand's Human Rights Commission. When asked how he came to be working at the museum, Kerry told us how, after volunteering for years, he had been hired as a museum educator. And what about his education? He received his MFA and a Victoria University prize for his first novel, The Lamplighter. Well nothing would do but we had to buy that book. Several phone calls later, the book was on its way from a local bookstore to Mary Schnackenberg and Clive Lansink. For many years, Mary was sort of the Judy Dixon of New Zealand's Library for the Blind; her partner Clive is President of Blind Citizens New Zealand (rather like ACB).

We spent a fascinating rainy Sunday afternoon in Aukland with a group of blind folks Mary and  Clive gathered to meet us. I happened to mention to Mary that I hoped this first, prize-winning novel of a native New Zealander would be produced by the library service. After some sleuthing, Mary wrote me that indeed the book was slated for production.

The Marrakesh Treaty Part

At this time, regretfully we can't read this novel, even though it is in English; even though it is recorded in an accessible format. When and if the Marrakesh Treaty, now before the Senate,  passes, I look forward to borrowing The Lamplighter. I may have to break down and scan it; but, one way or another, I'll read the book written by a young museum docent who we met on a wonderful day in New Zealand.

LUA in Minneapolis

Paul Edwards

In some ways the LUA program is boring because it doesn't change a lot from year to yet. We tend to do similar things at each convention. That doesn't mean our program isn't exciting. It is! We have the chance to spend lots of time doing things we love to do.

Last year was no exception. We held our pre-convention Board meeting as usual and looked forward to our first program segment which happened on Monday. We began with introductions and were excited by our attendance. We began as usual with Karen Kenninger from the National Library Service who brought us up to date with changes that were being made at NLS. She talked about the proposed change in the law that would allow NLS to consider providing a braille display. We now know that change passed. She also talked about the potential of the Marrakesh Treaty, possible changes to the Talking Book Cartridge Player and lots of other news from NLS.

After the break we got to hear from Kim Charlson, President of ACB who talked about the progress of the Marrakesh Treaty. She was able to report that the treaty actually went into effect because Canad became the 20th nation to fully approve it. Unfortunately, we are still waiting here in the United States as I write this summary for the Senate to ratify the treaty. For those who have not followed its history, the Marrakesh Treaty creates a framework that will allow countries all over the world to distribute and produce books for people with print disabilities. Its passage took almost a decade and potentially will make a huge difference for people who are blind all over the world.

At our business meeting we heard reports from our reps at various NLS meetings and held elections for Directors on our Board. Elected were Peggy Garrett from Texas, Jane Sheehan from Maryland, Carla Ruschival from Kentucky, Rebecca Bridges from Virginia and Sharon Strzalkowski from Massachussets.

Our ticketed meeting at 5:45 on Monday was very well attended and, while we had hoped to cover a number of new ways to read, we ended up concentrating on Amazon't Alexa in all three of her incarnations. Brian Charlson did an excellent job of demonstrating the capabilities of the three different versions of the Amazon Echo. We had hoped to look at Voicedream but ran out of time. We had a brief discussion of the beginnings of competition for Alexa and Siri from Google and Microsoft.

On Owednesday, our joint meeting with the Braille Revival League and the American Association of Blind Teachers began, as usual, with extended time with the talking book narrator Martha Harmon Pardee. LUA helped provide financial support to bring her to our convention. She was as good in the afternoon as she was during the morning general session. 

After the break the National Braille Press talked about their children's Books. One book 

ACB actually talked about two books: "Jade Hunter" and "The Devil At My Heels". These two thrillers were written by ACB'S international guest, Charles Mossop, a blind Canadian who provided us with lots of information on how a blind author gets published and comes up with descriptions of all the exotic locales he wrote about in his books.

We did not hold a post-convention Board meeting.

Our Minneapolis meeting was very successful but we missed you if you weren't there. We hope you can join us in Reno in July!

ADVOCATING FOR ACCESS: ANOTHER ADVENTURE

Jim Kracht

(Editor's Note: Jim Kracht is a retired tax lawyer from Miami and Orlando who has been a member of both the LUA and BRL boards. He is currently President of the Florida Council of the Blind. Oh, and by the way, his music boxes are amazing!)

As a few LUA readers know, I am an avid collector of antique music boxes. About two and a half years ago I received advanced notice that a very prominent author was soon to publish another _Encyclopedia on Disc Music __Boxes.  2017 began with the announcement that this book was now being printed. I have ordered 5 print copies of the 715 page book with its 1700 images. But  for me to read it, I will need an accessible pdf text file of some kind. Hence the story begins. 

Simultaneously with the announcement of this book's upcoming printing, and after a 4 year battle, I was pleased to finally receive and be able to read current issues of the bimonthly publications from both Music Box Associations in January. The end result was that I was eager and excited to push for more. As I have repeatedly told many of our ACB members, "nothing ventured, nothing gained". If you do not ask, you will not receive.

Floating on a high from my music box periodical read of accessibly formatted Music Box Bulletin issues, I contacted the publicist and book layout arranger for the author Q. David Bowers. My fight for a readable copy of the new Encyclopedia began. If the book's publisher, the Automatic Musical Instrument Collectors Association (AMICA) would make the current issue of its Journal available, certainly I thought that it would have no problem providing me with a copy of the accessible chapter files of the _Disc Music Box __Encyclopedia, which files I knew they already had. Yes, right? But not quite.

Thus began my quest for access to a book that I really wanted to read but which might not be made avaible to me in an accessible format.  This adventure was made even more exciting because they sent me an accessible copy of the book's first chapter. After reading it, I knew that I really had to read this book. It seems though, that when copyright waivers and the distribution of a nonprotected copy of the book were mentioned, the involved members of the Association and the author expressed security issues and concerns about sending out a non-image file of the book.  Not being a computer or scanned text junkie, I began my learning process so that I could convince the author and the publicist of my intentions, my needs, and of the virtues of access to these materials by the entire blindness community. I am pleased to say that I am now working with Bookshare to try to sell the importance of and need for access to these music box materials through the Bookshare program. I just forwarded to the author and publicist information about Bookshare's Digital Rights Management (DRM) program, mission, goals and process to maintain the integrity and security of scanned texts for copyright holders.  While it is easy to resent the limitations and perceived obstacles imposed by DRM, I am pleased to be a part of Bookshare's advocacy for and promotion of Digital Rights Management, and I am hoping that it will be enough to persuade this author and publisher. I have had to learn by asking questions, finding answers and understanding that there are reasons that authors and publishers don't automatically say yes to copyright waiver and the afforded protections of DRM.  Thus far it appears that there is a willingness to listen. We shall see. In the same vein, I regularly communicate with a well known expert and author of 2 excellent British music box books. I am educating him as I go, hoping that we can get Bookshare to put his titles up as well.

I do not mean to suggest that antique music boxes, their collectability, or books about them are for everyone. I wish to reiterate however that you have to ask for and advocate for what you want, if you expect it to happen. I would never have gotten this far in my quest for accessible copies of these books had it not been for the encouragement and help of many of my friends and fellow advocates, including my wife, Brian and Kim Charlson, Paul Edwards, and  Gabriel Lopez Kafati. Thank you all for urging me to go forward. I am fortunate to have an interested audience with respect to all 3 books. I have engaged Bookshare's personnel as well. It's not been that difficult.  But it takes time, energy, patience and perseverance. 

Yes, we have work to do: advocating for the signing of the Marrakesh treaty by the U.S. Senate, adoption of the Low vision Aids Medicare demonstration project, passage of the Cogswell Macy Act in Washington, acquiring an accessible menu, audio described movies, or an accessible  book on a crazy hobby like music boxes. We must push forward. I urge all of you to pick out something special for you to achieve in 2017, and go for it. If you stay tuned, I may even be able to report back on my success in getting a music box book or 3 on Bookshare's website thereby growing its library collection to 516,678 accessible titles.

Libraries Without Walls: an ongoing feast

Paul Edwards

Last year we decided to begin a series of conference calls about books. We have so far held four and we plan to go on holding these calls. Our last call was about books people liked enough to read more than once. We had ten people participate and spent a very pleasant hour and a half exploring books people really liked. In May we will hold our next call. It will ask folks to pick out a children's book and a book for adults that you would want to give as a gift. 

We plan to meet on the third Tuesday of May which is the 16th. We will meet at 8:30 PM. the number to call is (712) 432-1500 and the code is 5822255 or "luacall". We hope lots of you will put this call on your calendars and join us! In July we want to know your favorite nonfiction book. On all of our calls we ask people to tell us the name of the book or books they want to recommend, where people can get it and, of course, why they think folks should bother. We expect to continue to meet every other month so, if you have a suggestion for a future call, send me an email and we will consider your idea. My email address is edwards.paul955@gmail.com and my phone number is (305) 692-9206. I look forward to hearing from you!
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